FLATWHEEL

Please Note: NEW MEETING LOCATION

Westlake City Recreation Center SEPTEMBER 2020

28955 Hilliard Blvd. VOLUME 55, NUMBER 7
Westlake OH 44145




THE FLATWHEEL VOLUME 55 NUMBER 7| 2

In This Issue SEPTEMBER 2020 1 ymE 55, NUMBER 7

FEATURES COLUMNS

North Coast Leadership
When and Where

An Editorial

From The Super

General Meeting Minutes
BOD Meeting Minutes

This & That—Dave
Lawler

Module Group
Membership

Raffle

Company Store

Clinic

Contest Table

What’s Going On?
Hobby Sources Listings
About US




THE FLATWHEEL VOLUME 55 NUMBER 7| 3
ELECTED OFFICERS

Superintendent - Lee Sheffield, lakeshorenyc@yahoo.com

NORTH

Assistant Superintendent - Ron Morgan, ronal-

COAST co844@gmail.com
LEADERSHIP

Secretary - Chris Shick, craftqween@sbcglobal.net
Teasurer - Greg Noeth (216)-789-2086, gjnoeth@yahoo.com

Director East—Fred Obreza (216)-587-4419,
chevy5664(@sbcglobal.net

Director West - Gary Schaefer, trains.ohio@yahoo.com
Director Quad County -

Director at Large - Brian Haas, haasland@msn.com
Director at Large - Jeff Lauren, jflrn@sbcglobal.net

(216)-798-1896

APPOINTED POSITIONS

Great Berea Train Show - David James, c¢(440)-785-9907
Achievement - Bruce Brintnall MMR®

Layout Tours -Ron Morgan, ronalco844@gmail.com
Contests - Joe Filipiak, graftonpotter@frontier.com
Historian/Archivist - Frank Bongiovanni

Raffle - Adam Woodie, woo3482@hotmail.com

Co. Store Manager - Scott Benson, sben-
son440@zoominternet.net

Clinics -

Flatwheel Editor - Chuck Shick. Chuck.shick@sbcglobal.net
Membership - George Keller, gkeller@woh.rr.com
c(419)-217-0396

Modules - Adam Woodie, woo3482@hotmail.com
N.O.A.R.S. Representative -Bill Kovacs
Webmaster—Ben Lanza, blqt@nls.net
Refreshments—Don Glass

Training Day - Gary Schaefer, trains.ohio@vahoo.com




THE FLATWHEEL vOLUME 55 NUMBER 7| 4

OUR-MEXT REGUEAR MEETING WILL BE ERIDAY, SEPTEMBER 11, 2020.
WE OFFER"GOOD FELLOWSHIP, FREESOFT-DRINKS/COFEFEEAND
AN INFORMATIVE CLINIC ON SOME ASPECT OF OUR HOBBY. JOIN US!

WHEN & WHERE The North Coast Division holds 10 meetings a year (none in July and August). Meetings are on the 2nd
Friday of each month. A social half hour starts at 7:00 p.m. followed by a short business meeting at

WE MEET 7:30. After a short break, a railroad themed raffle and clinic complete the typical agenda. Starting Sep-
tember, 2020, the meetings are held at the Westlake City Recreation Center, 28955 Hilliard Blvd,
Westlake, OH 44145. Visitors are welcome to attend any meeting.

The Division’s newsletter, The Flatwheel
is published monthly (except during July
and August) by Division 4 of the
Mid-Central Region (MCR) of the
National Model Railroad Association
(NMRA). All comments are welcome.

Views expressed in The Flatwheel do not
necessarily reflect the opinion of the
NMRA, MCR, or Division 4.

The Flatwheel is typically electronically
published no later than the Monday
preceding the monthly meeting.
Submissions are due no later than the 26th
of the prior month, for example, August
26th for the September Flatwheel.

Unaccredited photos courtesy of the edi-
tor or staff photographer Dave Williams.




EDITORIAL

Have you ever forgot to throw your track switch back, and caused a derailment and possibly a short on the
track. How about when you have a track switch on the upper level that you can’t see which way the switch is
thrown, or the switch is on the other side of the room making impossible to see?

Well adding signals along the track add more “life” and realism to your layout, and make it easier to see the
status of your track switches. The simple way is to wire LEDs in series with your switch motors. Just wire a
Red one with the polarity in one direction, and a Green one with the opposite polarity together.

Switch Motor

There are many other ways to do signals. You can wire the LEDs or Light Bulbs through the Switch Motor
contacts. If you use LEDs for this method, don’t forget the Resistor.

You can have an automatic method to throw the switch anytime a train is heading toward a switch that is set
the wrong way. There are many ways to do this too. I think the easiest way is to use the NCE Mini Panel.
This circuit card has 30 inputs, NCE jacks to connect the NCE Control Signal to, and a separate Jack to plug
your controller into for programming, and memory to write the programs. The inputs can be wired to Block
Detectors or Reed Switched, or even Photo Transistors to detect when a train is coming to a track switch. Use
which ever you like. The programming is very simple. You just select menu items on your NCE controller.
To program, you plug your NCE Controller into the program Jack, and turn on your power. You put in the
Switch Motor Address, then which way you want the Switch thrown (Normal or Reversed). It then moved to
the second input, and you program it the same way.

If you use an inputs for each track that comes into a switch against the frog, that means you have enough for
15 track switches. By using this panel in this way, you will never derail your train by forgetting to throw the
switch. It will do it for you.

If you use JMRI on your computer to control or display the
location of you trains, then the NCE Mini Panel is a great way
to keep everything I synch. If you have a manual switch panel
to control your track switches, you can wire the switches to the
Mini Panel and tell it to throw the switch. That way, the JMRI
knows even when you switch your tracks manually.

The NCE Mini Panel can do many things only limited to your

imagination. This list price for the NCE Mini Panel is $59.99,
however you can find it for less at train shows, or online.

The Edge, Chuck Shick
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Driving the train doesn’t set its course. The real job is laying the track.” Ed Catmull

Normally my September column would be talking about the past summer activities and
getting ready for the new season of model railroading. But this year being anything but normal
we are looking back on a summer of being holed up in our homes. One never stops to think of
how active our division is throughout the year until virtually nothing is going on. I missed
having the picnic, visiting the 4H Kids’ module setup at the Medina County Fair, going to all
the conventions that were planned and all the other activities revolving around model
railroading. So, we look forward to the new season of model railroading. Not this year!

We had the summer BOD meeting Saturday the 22" and made some tough decisions, one
being to cancel the Great Berea Train Show for this year. Discussions went on over the period
of an hour and I put forth a vote. It was unanimous to cancel the show. Safety, satisfying the
Health Dept and liability were the main reasons brought to the table. And quite frankly, we are
not short of operating funds for the coming year. Yes, we won’t have any income this year, but
stop to think, we have had very few expenses this year with all the cancellations. In addition to
canceling the show, we are not going to have an Awards Banquet or Training Day this year.
Depending on how the meetings flow we will investigate having a December meeting at the
Westlake Community Center in place of the Award’s Banquet.

Speaking of meetings, we are set to have the September 11" meeting at our new location,
the Westlake Community Center. The room is big enough to accommodate 80 people spaced
apart per the guidelines. All participants will be required to wear a mask and practice proper
social distancing. As this is our first meeting at the Westlake Community Center, I expect
some hiccups along the way. We are planning on having everything in place such as
refreshments, raffle, contest etc. There will tables in the main room if you have something to
show or sell. There are two vehicle entrances to the center, one from Center Ridge Road and
one from Hilliard Blvd. I would recommend you come in from Hilliard as the parking lot and
entrance to the Community Center are on that side of the complex. As you drive in from
Hilliard take the 2™ right which enters the parking lot. If you come in from Center Ridge
Road you will need to wind your way through the complex past the main entrance to the Rec
Center and to the parking lot for the Community Center. We will have a member at the church
just in case someone forgets and shows up there. It is approximately 3.4 miles West from the
church to the Community Center via Center Ridge Road. We are looking into videoing the
meeting and providing a live feed to Facebook or uploading it to our You Tube page. The bugs
will have to be worked out during the next couple of meetings. Other possibilities include
Zoom or other virtual meeting programs. Please bear with us as we explore these new
horizons. Other Divisions have been very successful conducting their meetings via Zoom.

One big advantage to holding virtual meetings is how clinics are presented. We can host a
clinic from any location in the United States. The clinician doesn’t have to be at the meeting to
present his or her clinic. This opens up the availability of a lot of interesting subjects for
clinics.
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Clinics.

We are looking for a new Clinic Chairman. Larry Madson is stepping down. I don’t want to
go from push to shove but I need someone to belly up to the bar and take over as Clinic
Chairman. The alternative is we don’t have clinics after our meetings. I know things look
bleak when it comes to meetings, but we still need someone to take over setting up clinics. So,
give it some thought and come see me.

Please continue to welcome our new members and visitors to our meetings. Try to answer
their questions the best you can or refer them to another member who might have the answer.
Remember, we were all green at some point. See everyone on September 11",

And remember, Model Railroading is Fun !!!

Lee Sheffield , Superintendent

GENERAL MEETING MINUTES

NMRA MCR Division 4 General Meeting Minutes for
Friday, June 12, 2020
Westlake Recreation Center, Westlake Ohio

There hasn’t been a meeting since February. The March Flatwheel published the minutes.

Chris Shick, Secretary -

So there are no minutes to publish in this article.

y




BOD MEETING MINUTES

NMRA, MCR, Division 4, Board of Directirs Meeting Minutes for
Saturday, August 11, 2020 9:00am

In Attendance: Lee Sheffield, Ron Morgan, Ben Lanza, Greg Noeth, Dave Williams, Gary Shaefer, Adam
Woodie, Joe Kurilec MMR, Bruce Bowie, Fred Wagner, Chuck Shick, Chris Shick, Larry Kuczyanski, Larry
Madson, Frank Bongiovanni, Joe Filipiak, Jeff Lauren, John Janda, Ramhog Shearer & David James (host),
Note: This meeting was held via Zoom, due to the State of Ohio still being under quarantine from the Covid 19
pandemic.

Lee Sheftield called the meeting to order at 9:18 am. He then handed the floor over to David James. David let
us know the status of the Great Berea Train Show with how many vendors have responded, how many are
interested, what precautions we would need to take in order to protect our Division from liability, and how the
Fair Board was working with him to only charge for what we would need (if we go through with it). After
hearing from other board members Lee took a vote to see who wanted to hold the Great Berea Train Show. By
a unanimous it was decided to not hold the Great Berea Train Show this year for everyone’s safety and health.

David James was thanked for all of his hard and dedicated work for the present and past on the wonderful job
he puts forth into the Great Berea Train Show, along with hosting the Zoom meetings.

A decision was made to cancel the Awards Banquet in December, but to possibly hold a regular meeting if the
room is available at the Rec Center.

Joe Filipiak let us know that the Rec Center is open and we have two rooms that combine into on large room.
All members must wear a mask and we have room for 80 members (for proper social distancing).
Refreshments must be served, there is no self-serve to be done. Jeff Lauren volunteered to go to the church to
send any members who show up to the go the Westlake Rec Center.

Joe Filipiak announced that the monthly contest will still be held. So gentlemen get to working on those
models!

The suggestions were brought up of doing monthly meetings on Zoom or maybe record them to be posted on
Division’s You Tube page. Looking into this for possible October’s meeting. Volunteers will be needed to
take charge of this.

Ron Morgan stated there will be no home layout tours in November. Ram then suggested we could have home
layouts videoed and then put out on line for others to see them. Maybe Ben Lanza could post them.

Gary Shafer announced Training Day was canceled this year. He also mentioned Trees and Trains were still
undecided at this time. They are thinking of a back up plan of possibly displaying all of the displays facing the
windows and having visitors walk around the outside of the building. Nothing is set as of yet.



BOD MEETING MINUTES—Continued

Adam Woodie reported the Zoo is going ahead with the Christmas Light Display. They are not sure about the
indoor displays, so that is still a possibility.

Ben Lanza and Joe Kurilec were both thanked for the great job they are doing on the Division Members stuck
at home and the monthly raffles. Great Job guys!

Lee Sheffield mentioned about the NMRA Youth policy. We are no longer permitted to have interaction with
youths under the NMRA sanction. Youths are permitted as long as a parent is with them at all times. We can

still support the youth organizations through monetary gifts.

Lee then called the meeting to adjourn at 10:34 am.

Respectfully,
Chris Shick
Secretary



THIS & THAT

Me again.

A while back I bought a brass USRA light 2-10-2 on Ebay and made a few minor detail changes, added a
decoder and painted and lettered it for Ann Arbor RR. See, I can model both sides of the border,eh!

And since a locomotive needs a matching caboose I found an old Silver Streak C&O kit on Ebay that
approximately matched a picture of an Ann Arbor wood car I found on line. Old timers will likely remember
Silver Streak models. They weren’t bad for their time. I’ve added truss rods, Grandt Line windows, better
ladders and

a PSC stack casting but otherwise building it according to the instructions. I’ll send a photo of the car when it’s
finished if the virus doesn’t get me first.

Dave Lawler




MODULE GROUP

Greetings Fellow Model Railroaders!

It goes without saying that every event that module group was scheduled to display this past Spring and
Summer were cancelled. Unfortunately, some of the fall events that module group was scheduled to display
have already been cancelled such as the Cleveland Oktoberfest (Labor Day Weekend), Great Berea Train
Show, and Training Day.

I do have a sliver of good news. I have spoken with Cleveland Zoo and they intend to have the Winter Lights
Display during the upcoming holiday season. I will be sure the let everyone know more details once I receive

more information from Cleveland Zoo regarding this event.

Until next time!

Adam "Hot Box" Woodie



MEMBERSHIP

R/

Greetings Fellow Model Railroaders!

Well, it's been quite some time since the last monthly raffle. The last one was held on February 14,
2020. Rest assured. I have been scouring the online auction sites to find some good deals during this
pandemic. There will be something for everyone at the upcoming meeting scheduled for September 11,
2020. I hope to see everyone there!

Adam "Hot Box" Woodie



COMPANY STORE

We’ll have some new items at our next Division meeting. I'll have some cars and building kits from
our sister divisions. I'll also have more of the Glue Loopers - demand was hot in January! I'll also
have some of the glue pens we saw in the January clinic. More finger LED lights, Golden Spike
stamps, HO gages etc. for sale at upcoming meetings.

Division 4 shirts and hats are available through the Company Store. Order at the monthly meeting,
or through the form on the Company Store page on our web site. Division 4 patches are also
available at $3 each.

We have a library of how-to DVD's for member use, available at our meetings. A $10.00 deposit for
each DVD rented. $10.00 returned when DVD returned at next meeting.

Scott Benson



CLINIC




CONTEST TABLE

The Model Contest consist has been side tracked for months but we finally have
the signal and will soon be up on the high iron again. The model contests that were
held during our division meetings from the later part of 2019 into the early 2020
numbered a total of five contests. We will have awards for the top point winners in
both the model as well as the diorama categories. The last three contests that were
to be held have now become the subjects of our first three contests beginning with a
flat car load for the September contest. October's contest subject is a passenger car
that was or is a sleeper/ bedroom car. Any road, any era, from the earliest heavy
weights to todays Amtrak. The contest for November is a rubber wheeled railroad
vehicle. The January challenge for you is to build a building that would be found in the
business district of a town or city that would be no more than one block from the
tracks. The contest for February is large motive power (non steam). No little yard
switchers or four axle road switchers. The March contest will be an R.P.O. car. Maybe
an R.P.O. car should have been the November subject. Think about it, you'll get it.
April's contest is to be a small, rural country railroad station. We will finish the contest
session off with May's subject being a box car lettered for a short line railroad that
really did exist or still is active today.

A note to the diorama builders that the diorama can not exceed two square feet
and it must be built on a wood or foam base.

Well, that's it from the Model Contest Box for now, so get your entry together, mask
up, and I'll see you at the meeting at the Westlake Rec Center.

Joe Filipiak



What’s Going On?

Well here is what is on the calendar, and the current status so far.

« Div-4 Summer Picnic - Cancelled

« Cuyahoga County Fair - Cancelled

« September 11th DIV4 member meeting - still on
« Octoberfest - Cancelled

« The Great Berea Train Show - Cancelled

. Fall Layout Tours - Possible Videos and Pictures

« Training Day - Cancelled

« DIV4 Awards night and Banquet - Cancelled

DIVISION 4 Website ~ www.div4.org



HOBBY SOURCES IN OUR AREA

. A IR
State Tool & Die ©=== Sounds —

4780 Briar Road | Cleveland, OH 44135 | T: 216-267-6030 — '
Notion=
DCC SALES AND TECHNICAL SUPPORT

Shop our entire inventory of HO scale cars Ggézlig%ﬁe: ;f;g He Fﬁf;fi:;fo
and accessories at www.statetoolanddie.com Phone 440-248-4599 frankfeko@gmail.com
DEPOT TRAIN & HOBBY EASTERN OHIO TRAINS

"It's not just a ||u“»,\' oo s an Adventure.” T“ H “ Hm 4 H;% S’ l S . !
2740 Fairmount Blvd.
Cleveland Heights, Ohio 44106
Phone: 216-215-7377
Fax: 216-371-0931
email: eohss@aol.com
www.easternohiotrains.com

Garden Railroad, Lionel, HO, & N
Trains, Track, and Accessories

Plastic .\h\l\'l,\. Rm:kc(.\.

Wooden Ships, Hobby Tools, and Paint

4342 W. 130th Street
Cleveland, Ohio 44135
216-252-8880
www.(lcpollancl.com \
e )

Joe Andrews, Proprietor

JASON'S BRASS POLES
We specialize in trolley model products.
Railroad Trolley & Specialty & Model Railroad Dealer
Brian Weisman - Owner

bweisman@roadrunner.com (TROLLEYS & MODEL
RAILROAD DEALER)

http://www.jasonsbrasspoles.com/

These vendors are members of our own NORTH COAST
DIVISION! Give them a try when you need the supplies
and services they offer!! - Editor



AL'sS TRAINS & HoBBY LLC
708 BROADWAY AVE.
BEDFORD, OHIO 44146

DcCC INSTALL

FRAME MILLING 1
TRAIN SETS& AC RS:1
MODEL KITS-SLOT CAR SETS SAT:1
& ACCESSORIES LO

Phone:440-232-0591 Fax:440-232-0596
www.alstrainshobby.com email:al@alstrainshobby.com

www.stauferbooksprints.weebly.com

STAUFER BOOKS & PRINTS

(330) 636-1672

l(l-ilil’ YOUR TARGET “ACQUIRED”
AT THE

 WARZONE ,
MATRIX 0

CHRIS WILSON 1704 ROCKY RIVER PRIV l;’
(216) 133-1316 CLEVELAND OHIO 11135 f

WARZONEMATRIX.COM
= —. M2ONE@sbcglobal.net

MON.-SAT 10-5 www.ormandys.com

SUN. NOON-5

EXTENDED
HOLIDAY
HOURS

| - HO - Z GAUGES AND P#}RTS

TRAINS & TOYS FOR THE CONNOISSEUR
SPECIALIZING IN EUROPEAN TRAINS
BUY & SELL OLD TOYS
JOHN ORMANDY

m

10 PUBLIC SQUARE
MEDINA, OHIO 44256

330-722-1019
330-722-2205 Fax

DQE .
Jan Dell Flowers Train Shop

Lionel - MTH - Markiin - MiCro-Trains - Kato - LGB -PIKO - Bway Ltd.
19350 Detroit Road Rocky River OH 44116

440/331-2392 _aeeaxy
—4 _Jim Lewis i -

Uncle Ray’s Trains

4282 Lake Rd. » Sheffield Lake, Ohio 44054

uncleraystrains@gmail.com
Or call Uncle Ray at... (888) 933-2999 « (440) 933-0609

www.uncleraystrainsoh.com

Stewart’'s Hobbies & Collectors’ Toys
Trains » Plastic Kits » Die-Cast Cars

Slot Cars  Toy Solders
38033 Euclid Ave. * Willoughby, OH 44094
STORE 440/942-6632
HOURS
M-F 126 ROB STEWART * Buy *
THURS. 12.8 Sell » Trade
SAT 106 SANDY STEWART Ol & Now

Strongsvill
ETF a

ELECTRIC & NITRO R/C CARS, BOATS, AIRPLANES, SLOTCARS, ROCKETS
HOBBY SUPPLIES & PINE CAR DERBY, TRAINS & PLASTIC MODELS

o! Elyrl.
440-366-0665

831 Chestaut Commons Dr. R/IC TRACK Mon - Fri 11:00 - %:00
Elyria, Ohio 44035 ON SITE Sat 11:00 - 6:00
Phone (440)366-0665 Sum 12:00 - 5:00

Fax (440)366.0666 www.strongsvillechobby.com JERRY IVANCIC




DANIELS?:

HOBBIES

{97

34E Main Street, Norwalk, OH 44857
M-Sat 10AM-6PM, Closed Sundays

(419)588-2029 | danielshobbies.com

'CORNER FIELp

S

MODEL RAILROAD & HOBBY
16720 Pioneer Road » Middlefield, Ohio 44062
Located in Huntsburg

Tom Elesh, Owner ¢ 440-636-5162

Website: cornerfieldmodelrailroadmuseumandhobby.com
\ Email: cornerfield@cornerfieldmodelrailroadmuseumandhobby.com

BHD b's Hobby

QTockYARD EXPRESS LLC

Your One Stop Slot Car Shop! O-Gauge MTH Electric Trains & Accessories
‘mm w Whene the bl slags in the barn and the Duain volls dow the track
Middieburg Helghts, OH 44130 - MTH Authorized Service & Demo Center -

s 49293 Plate Rd
- By =
MTH - Lionel - Atlas . om o7
'O’ Trains, track, accessories and more (South of Baumhart § SR 20)
i ; (22351 Bob Lusch Clyde & Diane Lewis www.stockyardexpresslic.com
nfo2badihby.com lusc o
440.774.2131/ 440.774.7575 fax email:stockyardexpress@aol.com
http://badihby.com The "B" in BAD

BEN FRANKLIN <owint=

Plastic, Wood & Metal Models
Trains « Rockets ¢ Kites ¢« Coin Books
Die Cast » Roadrace ¢ Pine Car Derby
Puzzles « Radio Control « Dime Store

Large Selection 183 Park Ave.
Great Prices Ambherst, OH 44001
Howard Mowcomber 440-988-5462

THE MUSIC BOX

Grand Pacific Junction
8062 Columbia Road
Olmsted Falls, OH 44138
440-235-1625

440-946-5588
themusicbox@prodigy. net

HOBBYTOWN USA

7982 PLAZA BLVD.
MENTOR, OH 44060
HTUMENTOR@AOL.COM

MON-SAT
10am-8pm

440-974-2116

440-946-5588

DOLLS AND MINIS
8068 Columbia Road
Olmsted Falls, OH 44138
440-647-1519
www.dollsandminis.com

HOURS: Tuesday thru Saturday

10AM - 6PM

PLEASE SUPPORT THESE DEALERS!
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ABOUT US

We are Division 4 of the Mid-Central Region of the National Model Railroad Association.
With more than 200 members from Cuyahoga, Erie, Huron, Lorain and Medina counties
in the state of Ohio. The North Coast Division meetings are normally held on the second
Friday of the month, to hear guest speakers, share skills, have railroad related clinics, and
to share common problems and successes. Many of us get together informally in round-
robin sessions to operate and work on each other’s layouts, or just talk railroads and
modeling.



